High Halden War Memorial Hall Trustee Report October 2021
This annual report has been prepared and approved by the Trustees of the High Halden War Memorial Hall, a registered charity under reference 213310.

The report includes:
· Members of the Management Committee and Trustees 
· Review of the year to 30th September 2021
· Financial Statement for the year ended 30th September 2021
· Chairman’s Comments and outline of future plans and activities

Management Committee and Trustees for the year to 26th October 2020

Representative Members
Craft Club                            Brenda Giles	Brownies                             Marianne Ball
Parish Council                    John Sargent	Horticultural Society         Liz Wheeler
Short Mat Bowls                Ralph Sands	Time Out Club                    No representative
PCC                                       Pat Pluck 	Ladies Darts   	      	  No representative		

Elected Members	
Chairman                           John Sargent	Vice Chair			
Secretary                           Kim Buggins                                   Treasurer                           David Hardy	
Member                             June Robson	
	
The governing document of the charity, dated 26th April 1955, includes the objective:

“The land with the building thereon………. to be used as a public or village hall for the benefit of the inhabitants of the Parish of High Halden and its immediate vicinity…..”	This remains consistent today and the management committee are satisfied that they have managed the affairs of the charity in line with the governing document and relevant legislation.

Review of the year to 30th September 2021

· Coronavirus Pandemic – Having been open in September/October 2020, subject to strict COVID guidelines, the hall was closed from 5th November 2020 until 17th May (with the exception of a polling day on 6th May). Since then, restrictions have gradually eased and the hall is now open for both regular users and private hire. Guidelines remain in place for: keeping the hall ventilated, using hand sanitiser, regular hand washing,  avoiding pinch points. 
· Regular users of the hall – Sadly the Time Out Club have not returned but all of our former hirers are back as well as Yoga4Life and Halden Harriers Table Tennis.
· Private Bookings – These have been slow to return with just a small number of children’s parties and a christening. 
· Kitchen Project and Hall Improvements – these were completed as planned during lockdown coming in well within budget mainly due to the work of volunteers and our neighbour, Luke of WPS Plumbing, who completed all the plumbing work without charging for his labour. 










	Income & Expenditure Statement

	for the year ended 30 September 2021

	
	
	2020/2021
	
	 
	2019/2020

	
	Opening Balances
	
	
	
	
	 
	
	
	

	
	Current Account
	578.93
	
	
	
	 
	963.40
	
	

	
	Deposit Account
	11,450.85
	
	
	
	 
	6,141.04
	
	

	
	Project Account
	4,091.33
	
	
	
	 
	3,801.55
	
	

	
	
	
	
	16,121.11
	
	 
	
	
	10,905.99

	
	
	
	
	
	
	 
	
	
	

	
	Income
	
	
	
	
	 
	
	
	

	
	Hall Hire
	3,050
	
	
	
	 
	4,011.00
	
	

	
	Deposits awaiting refund
	0
	
	
	
	
	0
	
	

	
	Donations
	200
	
	
	
	 
	430.22
	
	

	
	Interest
	2.11
	
	
	
	 
	15.29
	
	

	
	Grants
	18,193.29
	
	
	
	 
	10,500.00
	
	

	
	Total Income
	
	21,445.40
	
	
	 
	
	14,956.51
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	 
	
	
	

	
	Expenditure
	
	
	
	
	 
	
	
	

	
	Maintenance/Equipment
	1,731.91
	
	
	
	 
	1,792.16
	
	

	
	Cleaning
	1,439.94
	
	
	
	 
	2,164.94
	
	

	
	Heating Oil
	233.82
	
	
	
	 
	947.81
	
	

	
	Insurance
	723.83
	
	
	
	 
	718.33
	
	

	
	Subs/Fees
	52.00
	
	
	
	 
	191.55
	
	

	
	Water/Elec
	196.67
	
	
	
	 
	451.43
	
	

	
	Community Event Expenses
	0
	
	
	
	 
	137.12
	
	

	
	Donations
	0
	
	
	
	
	0
	
	

	
	Kitchen Project
	5,631.71
	
	
	
	 
	3,338.05
	
	

	
	WIFI
	505.58
	
	
	
	
	0
	
	

	
	Total Expenditure
	
	10,515.46
	
	
	 
	
	9,741.39
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	 
	
	
	

	
	Balance of Income over Expenditure
	
	10,929.94
	
	 
	
	
	5,215.12

	
	
	
	
	
	
	 
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	27,051.05
	
	 
	
	
	16,121.11

	
	
	
	
	
	
	 
	
	
	

	
	Represented by Closing Balances
	
	
	
	 
	
	
	

	
	Current Account
	1106.76
	
	
	
	 
	11,450.85
	
	

	
	Deposit Account
	25,944.29
	
	
	
	 
	578.93
	
	

	
	Project Account
	0
	
	
	
	 
	4,091.33
	
	

	
	
	27,051.05
	
	
	
	 
	16,121.11
	
	




Notes to accompany Income & Expenditure Statement 30 September 2021
· Hire down due to Coronavirus shut down
· Community Activities – ring fenced funds currently held in CA £589.87
· Grants – COVID £1,334 (local restrictions support grant), £762.29 (Tier 4 Grant), £2,001 (National Lockdown Grant), £4,000 (one off business closure grant), £2,096 (National Lockdown Grant), £8,000 (restart grant)      = 18,193.29
· Kitchen/store Project– well within £10,000 budget and H&S upgrades.
· 
· Allocation of Reserves in line with Allocations and Reserves Policy:
£,3000  – Project – New chairs
£2,000 – Project – new Fencing along the side boundary
£7,500 – Project – Review of heating system and possible replacement 
£10,000 – Medium Term – To cover infrequent and/or unanticipated maintenance costs 
£4,551 – Running Costs – including a cash flow buffer in view of COVID 19 impact
£27,051
Chair’s Comments and outline of future plans and activities 
Just like the previous year it was a year of two halves with closure due to Covid-19 followed by a full re-opening and the return of most of our regular hirers from May of this year. Full use was made of the closure period with the completion of the new kitchen and other changes and improvements to the hall. Huge thanks are due to Paul Buggins for leading the project and we were able to save several thousand pounds with all of the labour being provided by volunteers. Thanks also to Luke, as above, for his contribution to the plumbing works.

Other thanks are due to Ted and Helen Checksfield who continue to maintain the garden area in front of the hall and to our new bookings secretary, Charlotte Donaldson.

Due to the Covid-19 grants received we have a very healthy bank balance and are able to continue the funding of further improvements to the hall, one of those being the replacement of our chairs with some that are more comfortable. We will also look at changes to the heating system.

Coffee mornings have resumed on a Friday in conjunction with the Post Office. A group of volunteers intends to hold at least two per month for the foreseeable future. We hope this will generate more customers for the Post Office as it would be a shame to lose this important service to the village.

Hopefully the coming year will be closure free and private bookings will pick up again. We continue to ask for more volunteers to join the trustees and bring new ideas for the use of our valuable village asset.

Signed by John Sargent on behalf of the High Halden War Memorial Hall Management Committee whose approval is given to this annual trustee report.
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